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The CDEA Corner 
Caitlin Stewart, President, NYS CDEA, Inc.  

June greetings! Please take a few minutes to refill your mug or water bottle and enjoy the June CDEA News.   

Our May CDEA meeting was held May 30 – 31 in beautiful Wyoming County.  Thank you Districts and 
partners for attending, and the wonderful Wyoming County SWCD team for hosting us!  Minutes and 
agendas are available at www.nyscdea.com/  
 
The New York State Erosion and Sediment Control Certificate Program Review Course is being 
offered August 14 and 15 in Ballston Spa.  The NYSESCCP exam will be offered in Ballston Spa on 
August 16, and a separate registration form is required.  Those interested in sitting for the exam must submit 
an application and be approved prior to registering to take the exam.  At this time, this is the only Review 
Course scheduled for this year.  For more information, go to https://www.nyscdea.com/nysesccp/ 
 
The 23rd Annual CDEA Golf Tournament to benefit CDEA programs will be held Thursday August 1, 
2024, 10:00 a.m. at Casolwood Golf Club, Canastota.  This fun event is open to all our conservation partners, 
and the $75 registration fee includes greens fees, cart, lunch, and dinner.  Registration is due July 22: https://
www.nyscdea.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024GolfTournamentRegistrations.pdf 
 
New York State will host the National Conservation Foundation Envirothon where teams from across the 
globe will compete July 28 – August 3 at Hobard and William Smith Colleges, Geneva.  Please consider 
volunteering and / or donating.  Volunteers may sign up here:  https://docs.google.com/forms/d/
e/1FAIpQLScKlG9Hyzz_wIubbce3MzPI0n-gFWG6jvMsa6H2tHjXu0MHVw/viewform 
 
The New York State Fair Committee selected the theme Conservation Districts:  Then and Now for the 
2024 and 2025 events, and is recruiting volunteers to work booth shifts.  SWCD history, current work, and 
careers will be spotlighted.  The sign-up link is available here: https://www.nyscdea.com/state-fair/ 
 
The Conservation Skills Workshop Committee is working on training descriptions and presenters.  Save the 
date:  September 23 – 26, 2024, Auburn, NY.   
 
Planning has begun for the 2024 Administrative Conference.  Email Dustin Lewis, Saratoga County SWCD 
Manager with class suggestions at dustinlewissaratogaswcd@gmail.com. 
 
CDEA Vice President Jessica Anderson obtained RFPs from hotels for the 2025 Water Quality 
Symposium.  Email Jess course suggestions at jessica.armstrong@oneidacountyswcd.org.     
 
Northeast Association of Conservation District Employees update:   

• NACDE Conservation Award nominations for regional and local District employees and leaders 
are due July 12.     

• National Association of Conservation Districts Northeast Region Meeting will be held August 9 - 
14 in Boston, MA.  Registration is open:  https://nacdnet.app.neoncrm.com/np/clients/nacdnet/
eventRegistration.jsp?event=2380&.      

Cover Photo 
Teams of high school students competed at the New York State Envirothon May 22 and 23 at SUNY 

Cortland.   

See Corner, page 3.   

http://www.nyscdea.com/
https://www.nyscdea.com/nysesccp/
https://www.nyscdea.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024GolfTournamentRegistrations.pdf
https://www.nyscdea.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024GolfTournamentRegistrations.pdf
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScKlG9Hyzz_wIubbce3MzPI0n-gFWG6jvMsa6H2tHjXu0MHVw/viewform
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScKlG9Hyzz_wIubbce3MzPI0n-gFWG6jvMsa6H2tHjXu0MHVw/viewform
https://www.nyscdea.com/state-fair/
https://nacdnet.app.neoncrm.com/np/clients/nacdnet/eventRegistration.jsp?event=2380&
https://nacdnet.app.neoncrm.com/np/clients/nacdnet/eventRegistration.jsp?event=2380&
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• National Association of Conservation Districts 79th annual meeting will be held February 8 – 12, 
2025, in Salt Lake City, Utah.   
 

I again emailed Mr. Cavazos, Municipal Assistance Unit regarding civil service challenges.  Focus areas 

included updating the pool of testing questions or transitioning to training and experience tests, and addressing 

the long length of time it takes for exams to be held after they are ordered.   

 

The New York State Envirothon was a tremendous success.  Thank you, committee members and 

volunteers!  The Mount Academy of Ulster County received first place, and will represent New York at the 

NCF-Envirothon.   

 

A sub-committee was formed to update the CDEA By-Laws, addressing feedback received after the most 

recent revisions were printed for the 2024 annual meeting.     

 

Thank you, AEAs, for hosting excellent Managers’ Meetings.   

 

I attended the following meetings to ensure 

CDEA’s support of and contribution to the 

4-Way Partnership and beyond:   

• May and June Soil and Water 
Conservation Committee 
meetings 

• May and June New York 
Association of Conservation 
Districts meetings 

• Invasive Species Advisory 
Committee meeting (I serve as 
Secretary) 
 

Please contact your Division Representative 
or me with questions or concerns.  I wish 
you the very best with your upcoming 
summer programs and projects!     
 

Kindest regards,  

 

Caitlin Stewart, MS, President, NYS CDEA  

Corner (from page 2) 

After day 1 of the May CDEA meeting, Wyoming County SWCD 

team members Al Fagan and Rebecca Campbell provided a tour 

of spectacular Letchworth State Park.   

https://dec.ny.gov/nature/invasive-species/resources-regulations/invasive-species-council-and-advisory-committee
https://dec.ny.gov/nature/invasive-species/resources-regulations/invasive-species-council-and-advisory-committee
https://www.nyscdea.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-25boardandpartners.pdf
https://www.nyscdea.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-25boardandpartners.pdf
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New York State to Host Students from Across the Globe for the 2024  
National Envirothon Competition 
Hanna Birkhead, Associate Director of Public Information, Department of Agriculture and Markets  

New York State Agriculture 
Commissioner Richard A. Ball today 
announced that New York will host the 
2024 National Conservation 
Foundation (NCF)-Envirothon, an 
international environmental and 
natural resources education 
competition for high school students. 
Winning teams from across the United 
States, including New York State, and 
countries including Canada, Singapore, 
and China will travel to this year’s 
competition, which will be held from 
July 28 to August 3 at Hobart and 
William Smith Colleges in Geneva, 
New York. This is the first time ever 

that New York State has hosted the competition. 

Commissioner Ball said, “The annual Envirothon 
competition series is a critical part of environmental and 
agricultural education in our state and across the globe, and 
I’m excited that New York will host the final competition 
this year. With climate change continuing to impact us all, 
it has never been more inspiring to see passionate young 
people from around the world preparing to be ambassadors 
for the environment and our natural resources in the years 
to come. I congratulate our New York teams from 41 
counties that will be attending the competition in Geneva 
later this summer and wish all competitors the best of luck.” 

See Envirothon, page 7.   

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScKlG9Hyzz_wIubbce3MzPI0n-gFWG6jvMsa6H2tHjXu0MHVw/viewform
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 Commissioner Ball additionally 
congratulated the student winners of 
the annual New York State Envirothon 
Competition, which took place May 22 
and 23 at SUNY Cortland. 
The team from The Mount 
Academy in Ulster County 
was named New York State 
Champion at the long-standing 
hands-on environmental 
competition, which challenges 
students on their knowledge of 
natural resource science, 
public speaking, and civic 
engagement. Red Creek 
Central School from Wayne 
County and Skaneateles High 
School in Onondaga 
County were awarded second 
and third place. 

The winning team from The 
Mount Academy will travel the 
short distance to the 
International NCF-Envirothon 
to represent New York State 
this summer in Geneva, New York. 
Each member of the team received a 
scholarship, and the team will compete 
against other top teams from the 
United States, China, Singapore, and 
Canada. 

The NCF-Envirothon competition is a 
series of field station tests in the areas 
of soils/land use, aquatic ecology, 
forestry, wildlife, and an emerging 
environmental issue. Throughout the 
week-long competition, students will 
demonstrate their knowledge of these 
areas through written tests and 
interactive stations featuring Geneva’s 
natural resources. The teams will also 
prepare oral presentations on this 
year’s current issue, “Renewable 
Energy for a Sustainable Future.” 

In the New York State Envirothon, 41 
teams from across New York State 
competed in environmental science 
and natural resource management 

written and oral tests during the two-day competition. The 
teams, made up of five students from 9th to 12th grades, 
qualified at the regional or local level to receive invitations 
to the state competition. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Conservation District Employees' Association President 
Caitlin Stewart said, "The New York State Envirothon 
brings together the best and brightest high school students 
for an outdoor competition focused on natural resources. 
They gave oral presentations on the 2024 topic Renewable 
Energy for a Sustainable Future, then took tough exams in 
wildlife, aquatics ecology, forestry, current issue, and soils. 
I had the absolute pleasure of speaking with many students, 
and I can say with confidence that our natural resources are 
in good hands with the future stewards of our world."    

The 2024 New York State Envirothon was made possible 
through the contributions of several sponsors and partnering 
agencies, including the New York State Department of 
Agriculture and Markets. The Department’s Division of 
Land and Water Resources works to protect New York's 
land and water through farmland protection, farmland 
conservation, and proactive environmental stewardship 
programs. Many federal and state environmental agencies, 
soil and water conservation districts, and higher education 
institutions provided expertise and helped to organize the 
event. 

The New York State Envirothon Committee is still looking 
for major donations and event sponsors along with 

Envirothon (from page 6) 

The Mount Academy team of Ulster County placed first at the New 

York State Envirothon and will represent the state  

during the NCF-Envirothon.   

See Envirothon, page 8.   
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 volunteers for the 2024 International 
NCF-Envirothon later this summer. 

About the New York State 
Envirothon 
The New York State Envirothon is 
coordinated by the New York State 
Envirothon Committee consisting of 
members of the New York State 
Conservation District Employees 
Association, New York State Soil and 
Water Conservation Committee, New 
York State Department of 
Environmental Conservation, New 
York State Department of Agriculture 
and Markets, USDA Natural Resource 
Conservation Service, and volunteers. 
The program services hundreds of high 
school students throughout New York 
State and the five city boroughs. 
Winning teams from regional and 
county Envirothon competitions 
advance to the state level and then to 
the National Envirothon, earning 
awards and scholarships at each level. 
The program is funded from 
contributions and grants from 
individuals, businesses, and 
organizations. Contributions are tax 

deductible through the New York State Environmental 
Education Foundation, and a portion of all contributions go 
towards the program. Additional information about the 
program and sponsorship opportunities can be found 
at www.nysenvirothon.net. 

Sponsors of the 2024 New York State Envirothon 
include: 

• ALCOA Foundation 

• Niagara County Soil and Water Conservation District 

• USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service 

• NY Association of Conservation Districts (NYACD) 

• NYS Department of Agriculture and Markets and the 
State Soil and Water Conservation Committee 

• NYS Conservation District Employees’ Association, Inc 
(NYSCDEA) 

• Cattaraugus County Trappers Association 

• New York Central Mutual Fire Insurance Co., Inc. 

• In Loving Memory of Greg Hurlbutt 

• Norton’s Gas Inc. 

• Chobani Inc. 

• Stewart’s Shops 

• The Water Bottle Inc. 

Envirothon (from page 7) 

Conservation District Kicks off Third Year of HWA Treatment 
Alaina Robarge, Conservation District Educator, Ontario County Soil and Water Conservation 

District   

 

The Ontario County Soil and Water Conservation 
District kicked off the third consecutive year of the 
Hemlock Woolly Adelgid (HWA) treatment 
program in March. For three years now, the Ontario 
County SWCD and partners have been utilizing 
funds from the Great Lakes Restoration Initiative to 
monitor, scout and treat hemlock trees in important 
riparian gullies in the Canandaigua and Honeoye 
Lake watersheds in order to save the trees from the 
devastating effects of HWA. Treatment season 
started at the Wesley Hill Preserve, owned by the 
Finger Lakes Land Trust, with a release of silver 
flies, a predatory fly which feeds on HWA. These 
flies are reared by the New York State Hemlock 
Initiative in labs at Cornell to be released at sites of 

Silver fly 
release.   

Photo Credit: 
Chris Ray, 

Finger Lakes 
Land Trust 

See HWA, page 9.   

http://www.nysenvirothon.net
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HWA (from page 8) 

known HWA infestation. The goal being that these flies will survive, feed on the HWA and continue to 
grow their populations in order to keep the HWA infestation in check.  

Protecting our critical riparian corridors helps stabilize streambanks and protect water quality. The 
District looks forward to continued work with a variety of partners and local landowners to identify and 
monitor the HWA threat and target efforts of chemical control and bio-control releases for long term 
management. We encourage private landowners to reach out if they have any hemlock trees on their 

property. The Ontario County SWCD and 
Partners are always available to help evaluate 
the level of infestation and make management 
recommendations to help protect and conserve 
this important tree species. 

  
The Ontario County Soil and Water 
Conservation District District kicked off the 
third consecutive year of the Hemlock Woolly 
Adelgid (HWA) treatment program in March. 
For three years now, the Ontario County SWCD 
and partners have been utilizing funds from the 
Great Lakes Restoration Initiative to monitor, 
scout and treat hemlock trees in important 
riparian gullies in the Canandaigua and Honeoye 
Lake watersheds in order to save the trees from 
the devastating effects of HWA. Treatment 
season started at the Wesley Hill Preserve, 
owned by the Finger Lakes Land Trust, with a 
release of silver flies, a predatory fly which 
feeds on HWA. These flies are reared by the 
New York State Hemlock Initiative in labs at 
Cornell to be released at sites of known HWA 
infestation. The goal being that these flies will 
survive, feed on the HWA and continue to grow 
their populations in order to keep the HWA 
infestation in check.  

Protecting our critical riparian corridors helps 
stabilize streambanks and protect water quality. 
The District looks forward to continued work 
with a variety of partners and local landowners 
to identify and monitor the HWA threat and 
target efforts of chemical control and bio-control 
releases for long term management. We 
encourage private landowners to reach out if 
they have any hemlock trees on their property. 

The Ontario County SWCD and Partners are always available to help evaluate the level of infestation and 
make management recommendations to help protect and conserve this important tree species. 

  

Silver fly landing on a hemlock branch; the white 
woolly material indicating the HWA presence  

Photo Credit: Chris Ray, Finger Lakes Land Trust 
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In-Field CREP Trainings Held Throughout New York Train-Up 

Conservation Staff 
Lydia Brinkley, Buffer Coordinator, Upper Susquehanna Coalition  

“Get in the field together!” This was one 
of the main messages that came from the 
In-Field CREP Training Sessions, held in 
4 locations throughout New York in May. 
For those of us in the Upper Susquehanna 
Watershed, that means that all interested 
parties should try to get in the field 
together when necessary to play a role in 
the Conservation Reserve Enhancement 
Program (CREP). This may include the 
Farm Service Agency, Natural Resources 
Conservation Service, and the local Soil 
and Water Conservation District. These 
trainings focused on working together to 
find ways to say yes to land eligibility, and 
to find ways to enroll landowners in CREP 
to increase all of our conservation 

deliverables. Overall, a lot of the training 
focused on enrolling land specifically for 
CP-22, Riparian Forest Buffer, and CP-30, 
Wetland Buffer, although several other 
Conservation Practices were discussed. 
After determining land eligibility, we 
discussed what the next steps would be to 
enroll landowners into CREP, and who 
would be responsible for those actions. 

Training organizers included Nicole Angelo (Agricultural 
Program Specialist, 
Farm Service Agency), 
Karl Strause (CRP 
Program Manager, 
Natural Resources 
Conservation Service), 
Brandon Dennis 
(Resource 
Conservationist, 
NRCS), Scott 
Fickbohm (NYS CRP 
Manager, Soil and 
Water Conservation 
Committee), and Lydia 
Brinkley (Project 
Coordinator, Upper 
Susquehanna 
Coalition).  Each day 
started off with a lesson 
in stream ecology, 
followed by a 
discussion on land and 
landowner eligibility, 
demonstrating Suitability and Feasibility worksheets, and 
then another lesson in riparian ecology and restoration 
considerations.  Several scenarios were explored for each 
training session, and trainers tried to hit home that each site 
looks different; we should learn to work in and embrace the 
gray (as opposed to black and white rules). 

Overall, about 150 conservation staff state-wide were trained 
through 4 separate sessions. “We hit the mark in getting folks 
thinking about and discussing buffers together, they are a 
priority practice!” said Nicole Angelo, FSA. Within the 
Upper 
Susquehanna 
Coalition, 
feedback has been 
really positive. 
Most of us enjoy 
field time to begin 
with, but we all 
really enjoyed a 
day together 
focused on how to 
get landowners 
and more land 
enrolled into 
CREP. 

Brandon Dennis giving a stream ecology 
lesson on the banks of the Oatka Creek in 

Mumford, NY. 

Exploring the riparian area of 
Schenevus Creek and a diversion 

ditch in Schenevus.  

Dodging some rain and checking out a 
headwater tributary at the Tioga County 

Cornell Cooperative Extension Farm.  



12 

2024 Niagara Orleans Envirothon Grows Again with Twelve  
Teams Competing  
Katie Pfeifer, Secretary and Assistant Treasurer, Niagara County Soil and Water Conservation District 

Twelve teams of high school students 
from Albion, Brockport, Christian 
Academy, Lewiston-Porter, Lockport, 
Lyndonville, Medina, Newfane, Niagara 
Academy, Niagara Falls, Niagara 
Wheatfield, North Tonawanda, Royalton 
Hartland, Starpoint, Wilson, Niagara 
Career & Technical Education Center, and 
Orleans Career & Technical Education 
Center competed May 1st at the Niagara-
Orleans Envirothon held at Bond Lake 
Park Nature Center in Lewiston.  Teams 
of four to six students in grades 9-12 were 
tested on wildlife, aquatics, forestry, soils/
land use, and a current environmental 
issue.   
 
This year’s current issue is Renewable 
Energy for a Sustainable Future.  Students 
had to develop a theoretical plan for a 
school district to help reach renewable 
energy goals and present for a panel of 
judges to grade.   
 
Congratulations to the team from 
Lyndonville for winning Orleans County 
and being the Over-All Envirothon 
Winners! The team was from Mrs. 
Wronski's class, students included Maddie 
Baker, James Garcia, Molly Ingersoll, and 
Jocelyn Mack. 
 
Congratulations to the over-all winners for 
Niagara County from Niagara Orleans 
County Career and Technical Center from 
Mr. Kaplewicz's class, students included 
Alex Achtziger-Hughes, Samantha 
Maciejewski, Miles Manns, and Alyssa 
Nagel. 
 
The team from Lyndonville won the Oral 

Presentation, Current Issue, and Soils portions of 
Envirothon.  RoyHart's team from Mr. Sweeney's class won 
the Aquatics portion, students included Cayla Burch, 
Mackenzie Diamond, Vanessa Grant, Joshua Kennedy, Clara 
Wojciechowski, and Adam Yanicki.  A second team from 
Niagara Orleans Career and Technical Center won the 
Forestry and Wildlife portions, students included Shane 
Beaton, Devin Carney, Cole Handrich, Dakota Ward, and 
Ava Vanoni. 
 
The over-all county winners will move on to represent their 
county at the NYS Envirothon later this month at SUNY 
Cortland.  Good Luck teams! 
 
A special thank you to this year’s event sponsors M&T 
Bank, NewRoyal Orchards, and the NYS Forest Owners 
Association – Niagara Frontier Chapter for providing 
breakfast, lunch, and Envirothon shirts for the students.  
Exams and proctoring were provided by the Aquarium of 
Niagara, NYS Department of Environmental Conservation, 
Iroquois National Wildlife Refuge, and both Soil and Water 
Conservation Districts.  Vic DiGiacomo of the NYS Soil 
and Water Conservation Committee came to discuss future 
conservation careers and opportunities with students.      
 
The Niagara-Orleans Envirothon is a yearly event for county 
high school students presented by Niagara County Soil and 
Water Conservation District and Orleans County Soil and 
Water Conservation District.  Envirothon is an 
environmental competition on different aspects of natural 
resources.  It gives students hands-on experience and 
knowledge of the environment to understand how to protect 
and manage the natural resources around them. 
 
For more information about Envirothon visit 
www.envirothon.org or www.nysenvirothon.org.  To 
participate next year please reach out to our office at 716-
434-4949 ext. 4 or email Katherine.pfeifer@ny.nacdnet.net . 

http://www.envirothon.org
http://www.nysenvirothon.org
mailto:Katherine.pfeifer@ny.nacdnet.net
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See Wise, page 15.    

Mark E. Burge, Executive Director, Onondaga County SWCD 

23 years 

Q.  How long have you been working at your SWCD?  If you have worked for more than one District, please 
let us know the counties, positions, and years worked.  
 
A.  I have worked for Onondaga County SWCD for 23 years. 
 
Q.  What have you accomplished over the years with your District that you are most proud of? 
 
A.  Keeping the District in business! Back in ~ 2009, the 
District lost a major source of funding. It was so bad; we 
had to develop a layoff list and actually start to lay off 
staff. We needed to cut costs and/or increase revenue by 
~$1 Million, to start. All options were being considered as 
we were likely to be the first SWCDs to go out of business, 
if we could not turn it around. On top of that, I was a new 
District Executive Director in the “Acting” role trying to 
figure out the job and trying to put together a plan to save 
the District. Our team did it! And we ended up being 
stronger today for going through that event! 
 
Q.  Why have you continued to work at your Soil and 
Water Conservation District? 
 
A.  I really like the people, the customers, working locally 
and being home most nights. I came from the private 
sector working as an environmental consultant. In the 
end, I travelled three to six months per year every fall, 
home only for the weekends (at best).  
 
Q.  How have you seen District programs, or their 
focuses, change over the years? 
 
A.  Yes! Two decades ago, our workload was 95% 
traditional agriculture. Today, it is everything; forestry, 
terrestrial and aquatic invasive species, erosion and sediment control, hydroseeding, urban agriculture, etc.  
I expect that it will only get more exciting in the next year with all of the dynamic funding coming from many 
NYS and Federal sources for everything from additional water quality work to urban agriculture.   
 
Q.  What words of wisdom do you have for a newly hired District employee? 
 
A.  Definitely enjoy the ride, stay with it for a few years (don’t just come through the doors, get one year of 
experience and move on), and learn and experience EVERYTHING that you can! It really is a great family! 
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Wise (from page 14) 

Q.  When did you first learn or hear about Soil and Water Conservation Districts?  
 
A.  While at college at ESF. Initially, I wanted to work for the Soil Conservation Service, but realized how 
blessed that I am to have found the District’s and the work that they can do. The Districts move almost at the 
speed of private business, and I really like that! 
 
Q.  What made you decide to apply for a job with your District?  
 
A.  I was working in the private sector as an environmental consultant (a lot of wetland delineation and 
creation/mitigation work) and in the fall/winter season, many power-line vegetation right-of-way assessments. 
The work would have you leaving Sunday night or early Monday morning to return late on Friday evening. It 
started out as 3-month stints and then turned to 6-month stints. I was SOO excited when the District called for 
an interview!  A chance to again work local.   
 
Q.  Did your education prepare you for your job as a District employee?  
 
A.  To an extent. Especially the field skills learned at Paul Smith’s College. What I really felt like made the 
biggest difference was my experience in the private consulting field. There was always a pile of projects to 
work on and it was the same at the District.  
 
Q.  Please share with us a memorable conservation moment while working for your District. 
 
A.  The times that we have been able to recognize staff, board members and partners with awards, either 
through NYCDEA and NYACD, or inner office, for the great work that they do and to say, “Thank You!” for 
their support of the District and its people! 
 
Q.  What is your most epic memory from a Water Quality Symposium?  
 
A.  Oh, there are SOO many. One involved a Hawaiian Luau in Binghamton, the Sumo wrestling in Auburn 
(and the missing tooth!)  and …. 
 
Q.  Please share with us a humorous moment from your time at your District. 
 
A.  Giving a former employee, Henry Kelsey, a ride on the Honda Silver Wing 500 I had (my first road bike) 
up to Syracuse, in very cold weather, so that he could pick up his vehicle. We looked like that scene from the 
movie Dumb and Dumber!   
 
Q.  If you were snowed in at your District office for a week with no hope of evacuating, who would you want 
to be snowed in with and what would be your top 3 survival items?    
 
A.  The original board members from 1944! I wish I could hear what they were talking about and what they 
thought the District would become, and then see their reactions as to where we are and where we are going in 
the future.  The charcoal grill, steaks, ice cream and coffee! 
 
Q.  Do you have a hidden talent?  
 
A.  15 years ago I helped our County start an Animal Response Team for large animal rescues and small 
animal sheltering (in the event of major disasters).  It is actually a very successful team in NYS.  We just 
rescued a 6 year old, ~2,500 pregnant draft horse on Monday evening, April 15 that was cast in its stall using 
a specially designed rescue glide.  After the rescue we needed to utilize specialized lifting equipment, affixed 
to a town payloader, to get the horse back on its feet.  Both mama and baby-to-be are doing well!    A 4 hour 

See Wise, page 16.    
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rescue effort with many neighbors, the local VFD, and our trained response team members.  
 
Q.  Tell us about what you will miss when you retire.  
 
A.  Certainly, the people and the projects! I will also miss the pace as the job is so much more than a 40-hour 
work week. 
 
Q.  Any concluding remarks?  
 
A.  Districts, their staff and boards of directors, and all of the support organizations are really amazing group 
of people that accomplish so much! I wish for more continued success and satisfaction for those that carry on 
the District work traditions! 

See Climate, page 17 

Wise (from page 15) 

Conservation District Tree Sales Clean Climate 
Caitlin Stewart, Manager, Hamilton County Soil and Water Conservation District 

LAKE PLEASANT – Planting trees could 
very well be our planet’s quintessential 
conservation practice.  After all, trees 
produce oxygen, absorb pollution, prevent 
soil erosion, provide homes for wildlife, and 
help people find calm among the chaos of 
everyday life.  All across New 
York, county Soil and Water 
Conservation Districts (SWCD) 
held tree sales that clean the 
climate, green local 
neighborhoods, and spruce up 
communities.  
 
Conservation Districts are the 
go-to organizations to help 
achieve New York State’s 
Climate Act goals, including 
planting 25 million trees by 
2033.  In 2023 alone, their tree 
sales resulted in planting 
489,488 seedlings statewide.  
Plantings will leaf out and 
protect the environment.              
 
“Our farmers have long been at 
the forefront of meaningful, 
sustainable efforts to preserve 
our natural resources and 
combat the effects of climate 
change, and they also know a 
thing or two about planting!,” 

said Richard A. Ball, Commissioner of the New York 
State Department of Agriculture and Markets.  “We 
were proud to be a part of this effort to reduce 
greenhouse gas emissions and are grateful to our 
partnerships with Conservation Districts across the state 
who are consistently working to help achieve New 

York State’s nation-leading 
climate goals.” 
 
The Hamilton County SWCD 
team packed orders for the 
April 27th sale with a whole lot 
of TLC.  First, they dipped 
roots in a gel to lock in 
moisture.  Then, they wrapped 
roots in newspaper, and bagged 
and tagged plant bundles.  
Their Tree and Shrub Sale only 
offers plants that are native to 
the Adirondacks, and all 
species are non-invasive.   
 
Beyond planting trees, SWCDs 
are the boots on the ground for 
climate resiliency, flood 
mitigation, Agricultural 
Environmental Management, 
water quality protection, and 
erosion prevention.  Their 

Senior District Technician Lenny Croote 
double checks tree sale orders.   
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Climate (from page 16) 

expert staff hold certifications to 
ensure the services they provide and 
projects they install are science 
backed, legitimate, and implemented 
with competency.  From 
culvert projects to 
invasive species 
management, and from 
water quality monitoring 
to education, SWCDs do 
it all.     
 
“It may sound cliché, but 
it’s true: an investment in 
our environment is an 
investment in our future,” 
said Bethany Bzduch, 
Executive Director, New 
York State Soil and 
Water Conservation 
Committee (SWCC).  
“We at the SWCC know 
that there’s nothing more 
important than 
environmental 

management, and we’re working hard to find new ways to 
safeguard our natural resources and give back to the land that 
sustains us. The impact that planting 25 million new trees will 
have on this work, and on our state as a whole, is monumental.” 

 
This year, the Hamilton 
County SWCD’s 
Adirondack Tree and 
Shrub Sale resulted in 
local landowners 
planting 173 non-
invasive seedlings.    
 
The District has been 
working to manage and 
promote the wise use of 
natural resources in 
Hamilton County since 
1965.  For more 
information, go to 
hamcoswcd.org or call 
518-548-3991.  The Dacre family on their way home with their seedling 

packs to plant.     

Silvopasture Field Day 
Daniel W. Berheide, Technician, Essex County Soil and Water Conservation District 

Our May 4th Silvopasture Field Day in Essex County brought together technical expertise and multi-

disciplinary preceptive to examine a local case study in silvopasture. Led by experts in the subject, Bret 

Chedzoy and Peter Smallidge, the field day began with a classroom portion at the Whallonsburg Grange to 

review the basic principles of Silvopasture and become acquainted 

with one another. 20 attendees including service providers from 

SWCDs, NRCS, LCBP, CCE Columbia-Greene-Schuyler counties, 

foresters, farmers, a logger, and interested landowners.  

The field portion brought folks to one of our local AEM partici-

pants whose agricultural operations exemplify good pasture man-

agement and have been exploring the integration of Silvopasture 

through the implementation of their updated Forest Management 

Plan. There we met with the farmers and consultant forester to re-

view the history of their property and examine first-hand the sites 

where Silvopasture practices are being integrated into their livestock management. This case study allowed 

folks to work through some of the complexities of implementing silvopasture beyond the theoretical and 

afforded the opportunity to practice field skills, such as sampling basal area. Ultimately the workshop aimed 

to build participants' knowledge base, confidence, and expert network.  

This program was made possible with funding from the CDEA 4-Hour Fund.  To apply, contact your Divi-

sion Representative or find the application packet on SharePoint.   

https://hamcoswcd.org/
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Roadway and Roadside Drainage workshops  
Megan Webster , Manager, Ontario County Soil and Water Conservation District 

During the month of May, Districts teamed up with Cornell Local Roads Program to offer Roadway and 

Roadside Drainage workshops. You may be familiar with NYS Local Technical Assistance Program Cen-

ter’s (NYS LTAP) programs and offerings, and may have even taken a course or two at Conservation 

Skills Workshop or the Water Quality Symposium.  CDEA 4 Hour Course funds were utilized to sponsor 

three similar workshops in Chemung, Madison and Ontario Counties. With all of our busy schedules, of-

fering financial support covering the registration fee provided the added incentive for attendance.  

Districts had the opportunity to highlight local programming such as water quality improvement projects, 

hydroseeding programs and stormwater management programs and showcase our technical knowledge and 
resources we provide to state, county and municipal highway departments.  This collaboration helped to 
educate both District staff and also gave a valuable partnership and networking opportunity with our local 
highway departments.  With over 90 attendees, the workshops provided a great venue for discussion of 

shared challenges and future opportunities and attendees from across New York State.  District staff were 
able to share potential funding opportunities and innovative technologies and best management practices 
we have been using in our regions.  The CDEA 4 hour Course Funds were instrumental in providing this 

opportunity for Districts and we thank you for your support!   
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Ronny Raindrop’s Birth Announcement 
Erica Schreiner, Senior District Technician, Oswego County Soil and Water Conservation District 

Ronny was “born” in Oswego County in 1990, so Ronny will have 35 years of service to SWCDs in 2025!  

Below is the Oswego SWCD newsletter announcing the birth.   

 

CDEA will have a year-long celebration of Ronny Raindrop in 2025.  Be on the lookout for activities and 

events showcasing our beloved mascot, including new costumes for Divisions!    
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https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeRLmjrjncpmGCOQH8_ZFZSLDzRbBGroFH-Rlu3KHc-KQ0dZQ/viewform
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Alaina Robarge, Ontario 

County SWCD.   

Gilbraltar Farm was experiencing equipment and sheep 

movement restrictions from mud to access their hilltop 

pastures, so they worked with the Madison SWCD to 

install and upgrade 300 feet of an old logging road. The 

project consisted of excavation, installation of geotextile 

fabric under 12 inches of a bank-run gravel base with a 4” 

crusher-run top cover.  A grass-lined channel carries 

moisture away from installed water bars leading to a 12” 

HDPE culvert pipe which drains away from road to an 

existing pasture.  Already tested, the project has brought 

many smiles to the landowners.  Troy Bishopp, Madison 

County SWCD.    

Madison County SWCD’s Manager Steve 

Lorraine at the barby.    
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While in Wyoming County, the CDEA board 
enjoyed a fabulous dinner at the Amber Lantern 

Brewing Company, 44 N Main St, Warsaw.  
Menu favorites included Carolina gold jumbo 
chicken wings, fried dilled pickles, the Amber 

club, and Harvest salad.       

Zip ties:  the new duct tape.  

Woah...did I just date myself with a 

MacGyver reference?  When disaster 

struck during the May lake 

monitoring rotation, Hamilton 

County SWCD’s Katie WhitKovits 

was spot on with her repair job.    
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https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSezSoFi32ZsBcdpx0iENXcRUAvOlicZmACnSGOn5hTG99CBYQ/viewform
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Continued on page 25.   
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Executive Committee Members  

President: Caitlin Stewart 

Hamilton County SWCD 

caitlin@hamcoswcd.org 

518-548-3991 

Vice President: Jessica Armstrong  

Oneida County SWCD 

jessica.armstrong@oneidacountyswcd.org 

315-736-3334 ext. 135 

Secretary: Joann Burke 

Madison County SWCD 

joann-burke@verizon.net 

315-824-9849 ext. 116 

Treasurer: Katy Kemmeren 

Chenango County SWCD 

kkemmeren@chenangoswcd.org 

607-371-7101 

Member At Large: Alice Halloran 

Essex County SWCD 

ahalloran@essexcountyswcd.org  

518-962-8225 

Partners 

Natural Resources Conservation Service:   

Blake Glover 

blake.glover@usda.gov 

315-477-6504 

New York Association of Conservation Districts:  

Blanche L. Hurlbutt 

blanche_13335@yahoo.com 

607-965-6316 

Soil and Water Conservation Committee:   

Bethany Bzduch 

bethany.bzduch@agriculture.ny.gov 

518-457-2713 

Division Representatives 

Division I:  Rebecca Campbell 

Wyoming County SWCD 

rcampbell@wcswcd.onmicrosoft.com 

585-786-3675 

Division II: Jason Cuddeback 

Cayuga County SWCD 

jcuddeback@cayugaswcd.org 

W:  315-406-2008 

Division III: Carla Yaw 

Lewis County SWCD 

carlayaw@lewiscounty.ny.gov 

W:  315-377-2046   

Division IV: Lydia Brinkley 

Tioga County SWCD 

lbrinkley@u-s-c.org 

W:  (315) 525-5872 

Division V: Maren Stoddard 

Warren County SWCD 

marens@warrenswcd.org 

518-623-3119 

Division VI: Nicholas Klemczak  

Schenectady County SWCD 

nickklemczaksswcd@yahoo.com 

518-399-6980  

Division VII: Travis Ferry 

Ulster County SWCD 

travis.ferry@ny.nacdnet.net 

845-883-7162 ext. 6080 

Division VIII: Olivia Cunningham 

Nassau County SWCD 

ocunningham@nassauswcd.org 

(516) 364 - 5860  
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